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September 1, 2020

Dear Parents/Guardians of ALM,

Welcome back to another school year at Agnes L. Mathers Elementary.  Earlier in August the Ministry of Education announced that schools will open for full-time, in school instruction in September, although how that looks has changed in the reality of COVID 19.  We also know that this is a challenging time, and we continue to rely on Provincial Health Officer, Dr. Bonnie 
Henry, to provide guidance.  The Ministry’s states that students who are registered in a school are expected to attend school-in-person unless of course they have health concerns.

I would like to provide you with some of the details of what you can expect as we approach the first day of school set for September 14th, 2020.   School District 50 along with the staff of ALM are going to ensure that our learning environment continues to be a safe and productive one.

Summary of what our start up looks like at ALM:

September 8th – 11th Tuesday to Friday 

Only staff are expected to be at school.  This will be a staff orientation and planning week.  Included in the week will be Health and Safety sessions, check-in’s with parents/guardians, as well as planning for our first week back with students.

September 14th – Monday 

Early dismissal at 12 pm – whole school attends (orientation for students, i.e. hand washing, keeping physical distance, no sharing anything, movement rules, etc.).

September 15th – Tuesday
First full day of instruction moving forward.

Cohorts (Learning Groups)

We are in a unique position at ALM given the total population of the school (staff and students) is approximately 30.  We are well under the limit of 60 mandated by the Ministry for learning groups.  Given this fact we are able to operate with everyone being part of one cohort.  We are still going to ensure all Health and Safety measures are strictly adhered by and that physical distancing is encouraged.  All students are expected to attend everyday unless they are not feeling well.

*Recess and lunch will stay the same time for all students, 10:30 – 10:45 and 12 – 12:55, respectively.

How will learning look  

Teaching staff will still be expected to deliver the BC Curriculum as per normal.  However, we as a staff will be discussing incorporating more outdoor based education, given the history of the school and the current realities it seems like a logical approach.  

*My master’s thesis is looking at the effects of moving math outside.  I will be sending home a separate letter to parents/guardians with more details as well as to ask your permission to collect data and have your child participate in this study.

Drop-offs and Pick-ups

Students should be at school before 9 am.  Please do not come into the school in the mornings for drop-off or for pick-up.  if you have concerns for your child entering the school alone, the classroom teacher or myself will meet your child outside and walk them to their classroom.  For pick-ups, please park by the gym if you are driving.

*All staff and students will be required to exit out the north side doors during school hours and the end of the day.

Parents/Guardians access to the school
ALM has always valued the contributions and presence of community members in the school.   However, at this time we ask that if you would like to speak with a teacher/admin you call the school office to request an appointment.  We are attempting to minimize and track contacts within the school.  Haa’wa for everyone’s cooperation.

Staff or student(sick)

If either a staff member or student is sick, they must stay at home.  We will be adhering to the following guidelines:

a. Staff or students who have symptoms of COVID-19 OR travelled outside Canada in the last 14 days OR was identified as a close contact of a confirmed case or outbreak must stay home and self-isolate.

b. Staff and student must stay home or go home and follow the directions of their health care provider when sick with the common cold, influenza or COVID-19 symptoms.

c. Parents/caregivers must assess their child daily for symptoms of common cold, influenza, COVID-19, or other infectious respiratory disease before sending then to school.  Please use the attached Daily Health Check before your child comes to school.

d. If students become symptomatic at school, they are to be led to the multi-purpose room maintaining appropriate physical distance.  Staff is to call home and have parents come pick them up.

e. Symptomatic employees are to inform the onsite administrator and go home and self-monitor.

What to bring to school

· Please send your child to school with a healthy snack and lunch.  It is important that their lunch does not need to be heated.

· Every student needs to dress in layers appropriate for the weather conditions as the students will be going outside numerous times during the day.

· If it can be avoided, please do not allow your child to bring toys of any kind to school.  This includes stuffed animals and figurines.  Not only can they be lost or damaged, they are very hard to sanitize.

· Please refer to the supplies list on the School District website and have students bring them to school. 

Healthy Snack and Hot Lunch Programs

· We will be operating hot lunch under the new health and safety guidelines once a week starting on the 23rd of September. 

· Healthy snack will also be operating within the same guidelines (start date to be announced).

Masks

· Because we are considered one learning group, masks are not mandatory for either staff or students throughout the school.  Staff or students may choose to wear a mask if they desire.

Health and Safety Protocols:

We are using the Provincial COVID-19 Health and Safety Guidelines for K-12 to guide our planning to keep us all safe.  Please click on following link for important information.  

B.C.'s Back to School Plan - Province of British Columbiawww2.gov.bc.ca › k-12 › covid-19-return-to-school
Extra Safety Measures include:

Cleaning and disinfecting

ALM will be cleaned and disinfected by our daytime custodian a few times a day (all high-contact surfaces, traffic areas, and bathrooms). Our regular custodian will also be cleaning the entire school at the end of the day.

Physical Distancing means minimizing close contact with others including:
a. Avoiding crowded and congested areas in the school.

b. Avoiding common greetings, such as handshakes, hugs and kisses.

i. It is expected that physical distancing will be more challenging for young children in a school setting, the focus will be on minimizing contact

ii. All students will be reminded not to share their personal belongings, food, and beverage 

Overall Hygiene

Students and staff will be encouraged to regularly wash their hands throughout the day.  We will be setting aside time throughout the day to teach and give friendly reminders to staff and students alike about the importance of good hand hygiene.

There will be hand sanitizer throughout the school as well and students will be expected to wash their hands in sinks before and after any snack or lunch times. Also transition times like arriving to school and going home.

Students should also wash their hands:

· When they sneeze or cough into their hands

· When they handle common resources/equipment/or supplies

· After using the bathroom

Other health practices that will be taught include:

· Coughing or sneezing into our elbow sleeve or tissue.  Throw away used tissues and then initiating proper hand hygiene

· Avoid touching eyes, nose or mouths with unwashed hands

I would appreciate it if you reviewed this document as a family.  Please do not hesitate to contact me at ALM 637 -5454 or by email wbedard@sd50.bc.ca if you have any questions or concerns.  Updates will be communicated as soon as possible whenever they arise. We are all excited to see everyone come the new school year.

Will Bedard
Principal 

	                                                                      Daily Health Check 

	1. Symptoms of Illness* 


	Does your child have any of the following symptoms? 
	CIRCLE ONE 

	Fever 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Chills 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Cough or worsening of chronic cough 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Shortness of breath 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Sore throat 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Runny nose / stuffy nose 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Loss of sense of smell or taste 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Headache 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Fatigue 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Diarrhea 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Loss of appetite 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Nausea and vomiting 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Muscle aches 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Conjunctivitis (pink eye) 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Dizziness, confusion 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Abdominal pain 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	Skin rashes or discoloration of fingers or toes 
	                                                       YES 
	                  NO 

	2. International Travel 


	Have you or anyone in your household returned from travel outside Canada in the last 14 days? 
	                      YES 
	 NO 

	3. Confirmed Contact 


	Are you or is anyone in your household a confirmed contact of a person confirmed to have COVID-19? 


	                      YES 
	 NO 


If you answered “YES” to any of the questions and the symptoms are not related to a pre-existing condition (e.g. allergies) you should NOT come to school.

If they are experiencing any symptoms of illness, contact a health-care provider for further assessment. This includes 8-1-1, or a primary care provider
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